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25th May 2005

Dear Mr Cooke, 

CITY OF SOUTHAMPTON URBAN CAPACITY STUDY

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on your council’s draft revised urban capacity study. You will no doubt recall that HBF expressed a number of concerns surrounding the council’s approach to estimating the capacity of its urban areas to accommodate additional development in our representations on the local plan. Those concerns were subsequently shown to have been valid and justified as they were shared by the Inspector who conducted the independent examination into objections to the local plan (paragraphs 20, 7.1.2, 7.1.6, 7.1.7, 7.1.8, 7.1.14, 7.1.15 & 7.1.16 refer). Unfortunately this revision of the UCS has not addressed any of these concerns. Rather it remains wholly aspirational in nature and outlook. It does not address any of the real world market, ownership or commercial considerations which determine whether or not sites are brought to the market for development.  It is certainly not an accurate indicator of the scale of development likely to come forward for development on brownfield sites within the city over the next 6 years. While it is an interesting academic exercise it must not be used to input into the local, regional or sub-regional planning policy framework as it is, quite simply, not fit for purpose. 

To set the background context, PPG3 and the supporting Good Practice Guidance Tapping The Potential (TTP) see urban capacity studies as far more than simple theoretical exercises aiming to identify sites which may come forward for development. Rather they are now “at the heart of the planning for housing process and form the basis for both the sequential approach and the managed release of sites” (page 5 of TTP). 

They exist in order to provide an element of certainty to the development plan process in what is, with the advent of Plan Monitor Manage, the managed release of sites, and now the implementation of a new planning system and the political games being played at regional level, an inherently uncertain process for developers. 

They are meant to be a positive and proactive planning policy tool which will facilitate the urban renaissance and achieve the sustainability and other policy objectives of PPG3.  

PPG3 makes it clear at paragraph 34 that local authorities should take great care not to prioritise development sites in an arbitrary manner and that they should not prejudice the operation of the development process by holding unrealistic expectations of the developability of particular sites. TTP sets down a number of suggested processes which authorities could go through to arrive at estimates of urban capacity. It acknowledges (page 7) that it is “crucial that all aspects of the process of assessment are readily understandable, transparent and rigorous”. It recognises that “….inevitably professional judgement will be brought to bear at different stages in the process. The assumptions underlying these judgements should always be clear….”

TTP also recognises that the key stage of any study, regardless of which particular methodology is followed, is the final stage of translating the broad unconstrained estimate of potential into a realistic assessment of what development is realistically likely to come forward over a given period: the so-called “discounting” stage. TTP (page 30) makes it clear that studies should be explicit, transparent and forward looking when discounting estimates of unconstrained capacity. In so doing they should be aiming to identify what is realistically achievable. This involves taking account of viability, ownership and other potential constraints which could prevent or delay sites coming forward.

TTP ends (p34) by stating that the best way to check the robustness of the final capacity figure identified is to compare what is proposed in the study with recent development activity i.e. a comparison with past rates. While it is right that capacity studies should not be constrained by past development activity, there needs to be a demonstrable link between past activity and future (preferably identified) capacity as a test of the reasonableness of the latter.

Finally, it must also be acknowledged that there are no easy brownfield sites left in most urban areas. Those obvious or easy sites have already been developed in recent years. The majority of the sites which could potentially be developed on brownfield sites in coming years will be far from straightforward to develop and will involve creative and innovative technical and design solutions and require difficult policy decisions to be made if they are to be delivered. This is particularly the case in respect of the regeneration sites in Southampton.

These matters are elaborated in the more recent good practice guidance on “Assessing Urban Housing Potential” produced jointly on behalf of SEERA and GOSE by Baker Associates. In particular it stresses the importance of realism, openness and transparency and closer links between the study itself and outcomes. Importantly, it also recognises the need to involve those stakeholders in the process who will actually be responsible for delivering the capacity that is identified i.e. landowners and developers. This is acknowledged in TTP but is emphasised more strongly in the SEERA report. 

Against that background, HBF has serious concerns about the robustness of the council’s study. It is far from rigorous, robust or transparent and the assumptions made about judgements regarding deliverability and the release of sites are far from clear. Put simply, it is not based on real world considerations and it has not incorporated any of the concerns raised by the local plan inquiry inspector. It takes no account of landowner intentions or any market or commercial viability considerations nor of any aspect of the financial considerations related to bringing sites forward for development (in particular existing and alternative use values, rental streams, the complexity and cost of redevelopment and the extent to which the council’s own requirements for planning obligations and the provision of affordable housing can impact on the viability of development). Nor has it been independently or externally validated. Therefore, it is not in accordance with Government or regional guidance on carrying out urban capacity studies and so it of little practical value. 

The result of these flaws is that the study substantially and deliberately overestimates the extent to which previously developed land is likely to come forward for development over the course of the plan period. The study is therefore of little practical value other than as an interesting academic exercise. If the council is to make any use of the study to inform the preparation of future planning policy then it needs to address these real world considerations. It must undertake a proper independent viability assessment of the individual sites in conjunction with landowners and developers based on those landowners’ intentions and the developers’ experience of bringing sites to the market. In the absence of such input the study is, as the Inspector recognised, of very little practical value. 

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region

PS You may want to have another look at the last sentence of paragraph 2.2. I was not aware development sites had cartilages !

